A 50
COUNCIL, 6th October 2011 

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor N Fekri JP) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
F Ali 

Mrs P M Allen

S Baines, MBE

Mrs C I Bampton-Smith
K Barret

 T Bates 
J M Battye

J Beacroft-Mitchell
C Beal

S L Benton
H Blagbrough
J Booth 

Mrs G M Carter

B K Collins

D Coombs

D Draycott 
A Evans
J F B Ford 

Mrs R Goldthorpe
G T Hall

D Hardy 

J C D Hardy

K J Hutson 
M Ilyas

D E Kirton
R H Marshall, MBE
A McAllister 
R Metcalfe

Mrs P Nash

R Pearson
M Peel

C Pillai JP
C Raistrick

G E A Reason

H J Rivron

F Shoukat 

B T R Smith

D Sutherland

M K Swift

T Swift

R L Taylor

M J C Thompson

R E Thornber

P J Wardhaugh

K Watson

C V Winterburn
D K Young
45 MINUTES OF COUNCIL HELD ON 6th OCTOBER 2011

It was moved by the Mayor,


Seconded by Councillor Wardhaugh, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 3rd August 2011, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

46 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.
47 CITIZENSHIP AWARD
The Mayor presented Citizenship Awards to 
Colin Watson for his dedication and commitment to the scouting movement not only in Rastrick but also regionally and nationally.  His outstanding work with the young people in the community, helping them to achieve their full potential, meant that he was held in high regard by all who know him.

Noreen Ahmed for her dedication and commitment in encouraging local people to take pride and interest in the area of Old Mill Grove and make it a better place to live.  Her tireless work with the local community from young to old meant that she was held in high regard by all who know her.

48 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
(A) Councillor Mrs Carter, the Council’s representative on the National Association of British Market Authorities (NABMA) advised of the success of the Markets Service in receiving an award from the Association. The award given by NABMA was in the Market Innovation of the Year category for work on the Calderdale Apprentice Scheme. NABMA considered that cross Directorate work involving Markets, Extended Schools and Customer Service along with partnership working with the private sector in particularly Dews Garage and Totally Locally, to educate children by using markets as an example was a practice that every Authority should aspire to undertake. Councillor Mrs Carter formally presented the award to the Mayor.
(B) The Mayor advised that he had been asked by the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel to inform Members of the position regarding the number of looked after children and young people for whom Members had collective responsibility as Corporate Parents. There were currently 366 looked after children, and in addition, there were 247 children who had been identified as in need of safeguarding through a formal child protection plan.
Councillor Megan Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children and Young People was reviewing with the Director, Children and Young People how Members could become more actively involved in Corporate Parenting and would be taking a report to the Corporate Parenting Panel in due course.
(C) The Mayor referred to his attendance at a recent employee long service award ceremony. He had presented 18 employees from across directorates with an award for 25 years service with the Council. He thanked all staff for their hard work and dedication.
49 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell presented a petition on behalf of the residents of Apple House Terrace, Luddenden, Halifax HX2 6PU, seeking consideration to the provision of traffic calming measures on Apple House Terrace.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B) Councillor J Hardy presented a petition on behalf of residents in Skircoat Green, Halifax, seeking consideration to the provision of additional buses calling at Sowerby Bridge, Skircoat Green and Shaw Lodge.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with the Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(C) Councillor Hutson presented a petition on behalf of the residents of Warley Town, seeking consideration to the introduction of a 20mph speed limit along the roads in and out of Warley as an emergency measure, until the findings of the proposed traffic survey were released.

The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2
50 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12
Mr Andrew Tagg asked Councillor Battye, Leader, about how the Council could justify participating in a £400,000 West Yorkshire consultation project funded out of the existing local transportation budget, when bus services were already reducing and rail fares increasing, with the aim of developing plans for a £1billion transport project which had no extra central government funding and would have to be financed out of existing Local Transport budgets, further squeezing local services? 
Councillor Battye replied that the Council was working with the other four West Yorkshire Authorities and Metro to develop a proposal to set up a West Yorkshire Transport Fund which could bring £1b of transport infrastructure investment to the area over the next 15 years. The reason for this was that the current funding available is simply not enough to deliver the bigger transport schemes that are needed to stimulate economic growth in the region and create jobs.  To sit back and do nothing will leave the region lagging behind others who are setting the pace and may mean that business investment goes elsewhere.

The West Yorkshire Councils were working together to develop a range of funding options to put together the fund. This could help to unlock other funding steams which are not possible at the moment eg private funding, grants, prudential borrowing etc. This had certainly been the case when Greater Manchester set up their fund. Inevitably, upfront investment was needed to develop new ideas, and approvals were being sought from the Integrated Transport Authority (30 September 2011) to invest a further £300k on top of the existing £100k from Local Transport Plan funds to support the development of the project. The project was complex and needed input from a range of specialists.

Councils and Metro were working to develop a package of high profile projects which could be delivered by the Transport Fund. A number of these would link to public transport investment to improve bus and rail services which were considered to be of significant importance to Calderdale. The importance of this would be kept  high on the agenda when developing the Transport Fund.

In these days of austerity it was easy to sit back, make do and get by. It’s a lot harder to be innovative, force a new idea onto the table and make it happen. This was what Councillors and Metro were trying to do to make sure that the region did not stand still but kept moving forward.

51 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS 
(A)
ARMED FORCES COMMUNITY COVENANT (CABINET, 19TH SEPTEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 61/B50) 




It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor T Swift,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 61/B50 be approved.
Councillors Baines and Mrs Allen commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that the Council
(a) thanks members of the Armed Forces from Calderdale, and the rest of the UK, for putting their lives on the line to protect our freedom;

(b) notes that the Government has now published a new Armed Forces Covenant expressing the enduring, general principles that should govern a relationship between the Nation, the Government and the Armed Forces community;

(c) notes that the Government has launched a Community Covenant scheme encouraging local authorities to create their own “Community Covenant” to ensure that they meet their obligations to the local Armed Forces community;

(d) commits to creating a “Calderdale Community Covenant” in order to ensure that local services such as health, housing, education and social care are appropriate to support the needs of local Armed Forces personnel; and


(e) asks that a report outlining the “Calderdale Community Covenant” be presented to Cabinet after full consultation with partners and local Armed Forces representatives, the report to identify any financial and service delivery implications.

(Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell and Councillor Mrs Nash each declared a personal interest in the above item as they had family members in the Armed Forces).

(B)
MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY (CABINET, 19TH SEPTEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 64/B52)



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 64/B52 be approved.
Councillors Mrs Carter, Raistrick Hall, and Taylor commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the Medium Term Financial Strategy for 2012/13 to 2014/15, as attached to the Head of Finance’s written report, be approved.
52 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
REVIEW OF POLLING DISTRICTS AND POLLING PLACES (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 22ND AUGUST 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 13/J5)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 13/J5 be approved.
RESOLVED that approval be given to:
(a) the amendments to the polling district boundaries and polling places as set out in Appendix 1 to the Chief Executive’s report; and

(b) the electoral arrangements as set out in Appendix 2 to the Chief Executive’s report.
(B) 
REVIEW OF CONVENTIONS ON MEMBER/OFFICER RELATIONS – ANNUAL COUNCIL PROCEDURE (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 22nd AUGUST 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 15/J6)




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 15/J6 be approved.
RESOLVED that the suggested protocol covering the preparatory arrangements for the Annual Council Meeting be approved for inclusion in the Council’s Conventions as follows:-

1.
Local Government legislation requires that in a year of a local election the Council must hold its Annual Meeting within 21 days of the date of the retirement of Councillors in that year (this is three days after the date of the election). The legislation and the Council Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Constitution describe what the Council must deal with at its Annual Meeting. This covers the election of a Mayor, appointment of a Deputy Mayor, election of a Leader (as necessary), Leader’s announcement of Cabinet positions and appointments, establishment and appointment of Committees and Scrutiny Panels and appointments to outside bodies.


2.
To properly manage this process it is important that information on all these matters is made available in a timely manner so that both Members and Officers can properly prepare for the Annual Council Meeting. To assist with this, following the final Council meeting in the Municipal Year the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services will provide to Party Groups details of all the positions which are available to be appointed at the Annual Council Meeting. On the first working day after the local elections the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services will also provide to Party Groups details of the outcome of the statutory review of the allocation of seats to Party Groups.


3.
It is recognised that following the local elections Party Groups will first want to consider and re-establish their own working arrangements. This will normally take place during the first few days after the local elections. Party Groups will then need to consider all the various appointments which will need to be made at the Annual Council Meeting. At a time of no overall political control this will necessitate early discussions between Party Groups so that some agreement can be reached on the way forward. A meeting should normally take place by the Friday of the first week after the local elections between the Party Group Leaders (or their representatives) and the Chief Executive so that positions can be established, including any agreement needed in relation to the allocation of seats to Party Groups, and any further advice can be provided to Party Groups. Further meetings may be required.


4.
Party Groups will need to be in a position to advise the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services of their nominations for the various positions to be appointed by no later than three working days before the date of the Annual Council Meeting. This is to enable all the information to be collated and assessed and any issues identified and referred back to Party Groups for consideration. A meeting will normally take place between Party Group Leaders (or their representatives) and the Chief Executive by the working day before the Annual Council Meeting to review the final position and establish where agreement cannot be reached so that issues can be identified which will need to be resolved at the Annual Council Meeting.


5.
A Mayor’s Briefing will take place on the morning of the Annual Council Meeting so that the incoming Mayor can be advised of the position reached by Party Groups, and the decisions which will need to be taken at the meeting.

(C)
LOCALISM BILL – PAY ACCOUNTABILITY (GOVERNANCE AND       BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 22ND AUGUST 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER       17(C)/J9)




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 17(C)/J9 be approved.
RESOLVED that Governance and Business Committee be given the responsibility to develop the pay policy statement for recommendation to Council, and the Committee’s Terms of Reference as Part 3 of the Constitution be amended to include:-

“Consideration of the annual pay policy statement for staff for recommendation to and approval by the Council”.

(D) LOCAL GOVERNMENT YORKSHIRE AND HUMBER EMPLOYERS’  COMMITTEE – MEMBERSHIP (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS      COMMITTEE, 22ND AUGUST 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 18/J10)       




It was moved by Councillor T Swift,




Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 18/J10 be approved.
RESOLVED that the Leader, Councillor Battye, be appointed as the Council’s representative on the Local Government Yorkshire and Humber Employers’ Committee for the remainder of the 2011/12 Municipal Year.

53 AUDIT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
(A)
  APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (AUDIT COMMITTEE, 5th SEPTEMBER 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 16/K9)





It was moved by Councillor Wardhaugh,




Seconded by Councillor T Swift, 




and 



RESOLVED that Councillor Smith be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Audit Committee for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

54 SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)
HATE CRIME ACTION PLAN



It was moved by Councillor Rivron,



Seconded by the Mayor,

that the recommendation of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 26/J23 be approved. 

RESOLVED that a presentation to full Council be arranged in order for all Members to hear the presentation relating to Safety Net and the Safe Places Scheme.
(The Mayor agreed to take the above as an urgent item at the meeting to enable a decision to be taken at the earliest opportunity).

55 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A)
TRADE UNION REPRESENTATION




It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor J Hardy

that this Council understands and recognises the valuable role played by Trades Unions in ensuring effective industrial relations and reaffirms the principle of providing reasonable support to Trades Unions including time off for stewards for this purpose. However, considering the current difficult financial pressures the Council is under we can no longer afford the generous paid time off allowance for Union duties.

We move that:

· all payments will only be made in respect of employees of Calderdale Council
· the maximum time allowed for each employee will be 8 hours per Calendar month (currently 10 hours per month)
· there will be a maximum of 15 Union Representatives permitted to take time off with pay
· all time off must be approved in advance by a senior member of the appropriate Service Management Team
· a record of paid time allowed must be maintained along with the total costs incurred, this to be open to public scrutiny.

· the Schools Forum is requested to consider these rules in respect of the £80,000 paid to Trade Unions within Calderdale Schools.

This Council also notes the wider context of the huge donations that Trade Unions are able to offer to the Labour Party.

It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Battye,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,
that the Motion be amended by the deletion of all the words after the first paragraph and the substitution of the following:

‘Given the changing situation within Councils, we move that these arrangements should be reviewed through the Employees Forum and reported to the Governance and Business Committee’

Councillors Baines, Collins, Taylor, Peel, Hall, Rivron, and McAllister, Draycott and Beacroft-Mitchell commented on the amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried.


It was moved as a 
FURTHER AMENDMENT by Councillor T Swift,


Seconded by Councillor Draycott,
that the Motion be amended by the deletion of all the words after the first paragraph and the substitution of the following:
‘Faced with continuing financial uncertainty and a huge programme of internal reorganisation, the Council considers it appropriate to honour the arrangements for Union representation that were in place under the previous administration’

Councillors Baines, and Mrs Carter, commented on the further amendment.


The FURTHER AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried.

Councillors Raistrick Collins, Booth, Peel, Taylor, M K Swift, Coombs, T Swift, McAllister, Winterburn, Sutherland, Mrs Nash, Mrs Carter, Beacroft-Mitchell, Beal and Battye commented on the motion.

The MOTION on being put to the vote was not carried.

The provisions of Council Procedure Rule 18.4 having been complied with a recorded vote was taken.


The following 20 Members voted for the motion:-

	Councillor Baines
Councillor Barrett
Councillor Bates
Councillor Beal
Councillor Benton
Councillor Blagbrough
Councillor Mrs Carter 

Councillor Ford
Councillor Hall
Councillor  Hardy 
	Councillor Kirton 

Councillor Marshall
Councillor McAllister
Councillor Peel 

Councillor Pillai
Councillor Reason 

Councillor Taylor
Councillor Thompson
Councillor Thornber
Councillor Watson




The following 27 Members voted against the motion:-

	Councillor Ali
Councillor Mrs Allen
Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith
Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell

Councillor Battye

Councillor Booth
Councillor Collins

Councillor Coombs

Councillor Draycott

Councillor Evans 

The Mayor

Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe

Councillor D Hardy

Councillor Hutson
	Councillor Ilyas
Councillor Metcalfe
Councillor Mrs Nash 

Councillor Pearson

Councillor Rivron

Councillor Shoukat
Councillor Smith

Councillor Sutherland

Councillor M K Swift

Councillor T Swift

Councillor Wardhaugh

Councillor Winterburn

Councillor Young




Councillor Raistrick abstained from voting

(Councillor T Swift declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the Unite Union)
(Councillor Mrs Nash declared a personal interest in the above as she was a member of the CYUW Union)

(Councillor Battye declared a personal interest in the above as she was a member of the GMB Union)

(Councillor M K Swift declared a personal interest in the above as she was a member of the GMB Union)

(Councillor Metcalfe declared a personal interest in the above as he was a retired member of the Unite Union)

(Councillor Rivron declared a personal interest in the above as she was a member of the TGE UCE Union)

(Councillor Shoukat declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the GMB Union)

(Councillor Young declared a personal interest in the above as he was a retired member of the Unison Union)

(Councillor Ali declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of GMB Union)

(Councillor Booth declared a personal interest in the above as she was a member of the Unison Union)

(Councillor Smith declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the Unite Union)

(Councillor Benton declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the GMB Union)

(Councillor Taylor declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the CWU Union)

(Councillor Reason declared a personal interest in the above as he was a retired member of the Unite Union)

(The Mayor declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the TMG/ Unite Union)

(Councillor Collins declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the Amicus Union)

(Councillor Draycot declared a personal interest in the above as he was a member of the Unite Union)


(B)
SMOKE ALARMS – PRIVATE MEMBER’S BILL




It was moved by Councillor Smith,





Seconded by Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith

that this Council supports the Private Members’ Fire Safety (Protection of Tenants) Bill 2010-11 in the name of Adrian Sanders, MP, which calls for it to become mandatory that all rented premises be fitted with functioning smoke alarms.

Councillors Peel, Baines, McAllister and Battye commented on the motion.
The MOTION on being put to the vote was declared to be carried.
 RESOLVED that  this Council supports the Private Members’ Fire Safety (Protection of Tenants) Bill 2010-11 in the name of Adrian Sanders, MP, which calls for it to become mandatory that all rented premises be fitted with functioning smoke alarms.

(Councillors Thornber, Barrett, Mrs Allen, T Swift, M K Swift, Ali, Pillai and Evans each declared a prejudicial interest in the above item as they own rented properties and left the meeting for the discussion and voting thereon)

56 MEETING TIMETABLE 2012/2013 MUNICIPAL YEAR (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 22nd AUGUST 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 15/J8)

It was moved by Councillor T Swift

Seconded by Councillor Baines


that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 15/J8 be approved.




It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell,




Seconded by Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe


that consideration of the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee be deferred to await the  outcome of the Democratic Services Review.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried.


RESOLVED that

(a) approval  be given to the meeting timetable for 2012/13 Municipal Year as set out below; 

(b) the Council meeting scheduled for Wednesday, 26th September 2012 be re-arranged for Thursday, 27th September 2012 to avoid clashing with the main political party conferences;

(c) the Budget Council meeting in 2013 be held on Monday 25th February 2013;

(d) the Annual Council meeting in 2012 be changed from Monday 21st May to Wednesday 23rd May 2012; and
(e) the Annual Council meeting in 2013 be held on Wednesday 15th May 2013 commencing at 1200 hours as there are no local elections in that year.

MEETING TIMETABLE 2012/2013 (9 week cycle)

All meetings commence at 1800 hours unless otherwise stated

	
	*holiday clashes
	May
	Jun
	Jul
	Aug
	Sep
	Oct
	Nov
	Dec
	Jan
	Feb
	Mar
	Apr

	WEEK 1
	M 


Tu 
Planning x 2 (1500/1800)

W 
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Th 
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F 
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5*

6
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	30
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BUDGET COUNCIL – MONDAY 25TH FEBRUARY 2013

ANNUAL COUNCIL –WEDNESDAY 15TH MAY 2013  
57 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES

There were no appointments to be made.

58 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES


It was moved by Councillor Battye,


Seconded by Councillor T Swift, and


RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies as follows:

	PATROL Joint Committee – 
	Substitute Member Vacancy 



	Association of West Yorkshire Authorities 
	Vacancy 



	Calderdale Safer and Stronger Communities Partnership 
	Councillor Hutson Substitute Member 

Substitute Member Vacancy 



	West Yorkshire Joint Services Committee 
	Councillor Booth Substitute Member



59 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A)
Councillor Hutson asked Councillor Battye, Leader, Would the Leader, as Chair of the Calderdale Economic Taskforce, please confirm how many new apprenticeships have been created through this fund?

The Leader replied that current economic statistics show that Calderdale had a high number of young people (under 25) that were currently receiving Job Seekers Allowance (1,945 in August 2011) – this number was rising (August 2011’s figures are 16% higher than a year ago).  In December 2010, Cabinet approved a recommendation from the Economic Task Force to allocate funding to encourage small businesses to take on apprenticeships.  The target was to create 50 new apprenticeships amongst small businesses.  The project was formally launched on 7th February 2011 during National Apprenticeship week, and I am pleased to report that all 50 vacancies have been advertised and 45 young people have started so far.  The five remaining places have been advertised and three are at the interview stage and should be appointed within the next few weeks.

(B)
Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith asked Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Education and Life Long Learning, could the Cabinet Member give details of the amount of Pupil Premium being received by Calderdale for the benefit of Calderdale children, and is he aware of any plans to develop the Pupil Premium?



Councillor Evans replied that 

· Calderdale schools (including academies) would receive £2.2 million in Pupil Premium this year (2011/12).

· The Pupil Premium gave £430 per child eligible for free school meals (and for each looked after children).

· Calderdale had 5,164 children who qualified for the Pupil Premium (the qualifying date was January 2011).

· The Government had announced that the Pupil Premium would double next year with further increases in future years (to probably 4 times its current value by 2014/15).   

(C)
Councillor Booth asked Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Education and Life Long Learning, following the abolition of the ‘Building Schools for the Future’ programme, what action is the Council taking to secure resources for the rebuilding of Todmorden High School and Calder Valley High School? Is there a timetable for a decision? What lobbying is the Council doing to win the backing of the relevant Member of Parliament?

Councillor Evans replied following the abolition of the 'Building Schools for the Future' programme, the DfE had announced the Priority Schools Building Programme. The Department for Education was commencing a privately financed programme to provide school facilities. The programme was intended to address those schools in the worst condition. The Council was submitting a bid as part of this building programme that targeted the schools in Calderdale in the worst condition. This bid included Todmorden High School and Calder High School. The bidding process opened on 4 October, 2011 and closed on 14 October, 2011. The target date for informing applicants of outcomes was published as December 2011.  A meeting with Lord Hill, Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Schools, involving the Lead Member, had already taken place regarding both schools and Craig Whittaker MP, was lobbying on behalf of the Council.
(Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe declared a personal interest in the above, as she was a Governor at Todmorden High School)

(The Mayor declared a personal interest in the above, as his son attended Calder High School).
(D)
Councillor Watson asked Councillor Collins and Councillor D Hardy, representatives on the West Yorkshire Integrated Transport Authority, about the Integrated Transport Authority recent decision to cut the level of subsidy for concessionary fares resulting in a significant increase in the cost of those fares to members of the public.  This would particularly hit pensioners, most of whom could ill afford the increase.  Council Councillors Barry Collins and David Hardy, as our representatives on the Integrated Transport Authority, tell us whether they supported this move?

Councillor Collins replied that perhaps Councillor Watson was unaware that he was only a substitute member of the WYITA executive and had not been required to attend the meeting at which the relevant decisions were made.

Councillor D Hardy replied that the West Yorkshire Integrated Transport Authority had decided, at their Executive Board meeting of 29 July 2011, to change the re-imbursement arrangements for concessionary travel by young people.  This would have no impact upon the half-fare concession. The West Yorkshire Integrated Transport Authority had also decided that, in order to make the financial savings required by the reduction in the levy paid by District Councils, to change the flat 50p senior rail concession to a half-fare concession from January 2012. Senior citizens and disabled persons would continue to enjoy free bus travel as before. The alternative to changing the rail concession would have been to cut local bus services or require young people to pay more to use buses. 

60 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS


(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Battye, Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Leeds City Region Local Enterprise Partnership:  A Summit was held at the beginning of September exploring current issues in the economic and business sectors in the Region in “Realising the Potential”. As recently appointed Deputy Chair of the Green Economy Panel, I sat on a panel representing the public sector in a discussion about the opportunities for this locally as “a world-leading low carbon economy” The Strategy has now been worked up and we need to examine the potential benefits for us within Calderdale - likely to be around developing manufacturing and innovation, tourism and the green economy.

Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board: Calderdale NHS has just held its last Board meeting and AGM: the new cluster arrangements are now coming into place and the Clinical Commissioning Group developing. We have had a development session for the HWB and more planning work is underway (leading to the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment being published shortly and the Wellbeing Strategy being explored at the Assembly Meeting on November 11th. The stakeholder consultation on Health watch has produced some good material to help shape the proposals for the new service (to come into place in October 2012/April 2013).

Children’s Social Care peer review: this was conducted last week and we await the formal report back on this so that the Action Plan can be devised to support the work in ensuring that sufficient improvements have been made in services for these most vulnerable children, young people and their families/carers.

In preparation for this, I’ve recently visited all the new local Child Care Social Work teams, the First Response Team and the Police Safeguarding team so that I could see for myself the real changes that have been made.

Piece Hall: this is also a high priority as we ensure that work is on target for a key meeting with HLF shortly. We are developing integrated governance arrangements to secure its long-term future with a viable Business Plan.

Visit of Chief Constable: It was pleasing to hear his firm support for neighbourhood policing – “Here for Good”.

Voluntary and community groups: Over these last few weeks, I have visited some of our key partners in the voluntary sector including VAC, Elsie Whiteley and CAB. I am chairing the final meeting of the work on Single Commissioning for Vulnerable Women in Calderdale led by the Women’s Centre.

I have also attended and spoke at a Locality symposium in London on “Transforming Communities – the magic ingredients”; and attended an informal dinner hosted by Lloyds bank at my party conference. 
Councillor Blagbrough raised concerns regarding  the Secondary Schools Review Funding and the lack of communication from providers, are buildings being utilised? Could the Leader provide assurances that this matter is given attention? What innovative plans were in place? In response, Councillor Battye advised that the Secondary Schools Review had been addressed at the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel and at Cabinet.  A report was presented to Cabinet on 14th March 2011 that outlined the findings of the Policy Review. The Review explored how we use buildings, and was included in the Asset Management Review. However, in order to respond to the question in more detail could a copy of the question be sent to her.

Councillor Peel advised that there were 500 children attending school in Calderdale from European Union countries and asked  what was the total number who did not speak English, what support was in place, and what was the cost of support.  Were Schools picking up the cost? Had Children and Young Peoples Service carried out any assessment on what affect this had on teaching and learning? In response, Councillor Battye said that she could not confirm any detail at the moment, but would look into how many children and schools were involved. Support was provided from the Jubilee Centre and Sure Start for people whose first language was not English.

Councillor Mrs Carter asked if any funding from the Economic Task Force could be provided to traders in townships to encourage people to trade at Christmas.  In response, Councillor Battye confirmed that this item would be addressed at the next Economic Task Force meeting to be held on 18th October 2011. Councillor Mrs Allen supported the comments by Councillor Mrs Carter, relating to any funding which could be made available to assist local traders at Christmas.  In response, Councillor Battye agreed that any allocation of funding would be done on a fair basis.

Councillor Raistrick asked if there was any potential benefit for Tourism from the Regional Growth Fund 2.  Round 2 was now open for bids, was there going to be any funding raised for Calderdale? In response, Councillor Battye advised that the outcome of the bids was not yet known. Calderdale was working hard to raise money through the Local Enterprise Partnership. No additional funding was available to date.

Councillor Baines advised that during 2010/2011 a pay freeze for employees had been in place. However, 2,000 employees had received a pay rise which equated to £645,000.  This was an automatic increase through the incremental pay scale. Should any incremental increase be more performance related? Any new negotiations in relation to a pay agreement should take this into consideration. In response, Councillor Battye advised she was aware of the incremental increases, but would welcome any additional detail to look at more closely. If a contract of employment were to be changed this would have to be worked through and negotiated.

Councillor Mrs Carter stressed the importance of Ward Members being consulted on any issues which affected their Ward. A recent review of the Library Service had not been communicated early enough to Ward Councillors. It was important that Members were consulted. The consultation was due to finish on 26th September 2011, could this deadline be extended in order to take into consideration the views of Members? In response, Councillor Battye advised that she would double check about the consultation deadline, and agreed that it was disappointing that Ward Councillors had not heard earlier.

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i)
Deputy Leader 

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Budget and finance

A major priority continues to be to ensure that the budget savings and reviews are carried through and completed on time. Work is continuing on this, with regular review and challenge meetings. The first quarter budget monitor identifies that there are some challenges, but that overall, the principle problems result from areas where spending is driven by high levels of demand, particularly with regard to children who need to come into our care, and the numbers of adults who require complex and costly packages of support. 

Future financial prospects

The most important work over this period has been the update of the medium term financial strategy; as this is a major item for approval at this Council meeting, I expect that it will be discussed separately.

I would however highlight again for members the considerable uncertainties that we are facing in 2013 and beyond. In my report to the last Council, I highlighted three factors:-

· The impact of the transfer of housing benefit functions to the Department for Work and Pensions as part of the universal benefit;

· Localisation of Council Tax Benefit, with a 10% cut in the budget, which means we will face tough decisions about future eligibility for this benefit;

· The impact of the Local Government finance review and the localisation of non-domestic rates.

We now have more details on the second and third bullet points above, and it is clear that they will represent a significant challenge to the ability of Councils in areas of high need to maintain the services local people need in the medium term. In addition, we have now seen proposals for changing the way money is withdrawn from local authorities to provide funding for central costs to academies, and it’s clear that these too will have a massive impact on our budgets. 

When this is considered alongside the emerging policy framework affecting the powers and duties of local government, Councillors and officers need to recognise that the issues for the future are not simply about making minor adjustments to budgets, but do ask fundamental questions about the way that the authority can and should operate in the future.

Other priorities

In addition to the financial issues, I’ve contributed as deputy leader to on-going work on many major priorities and developments, including:-

· The proposed regeneration of the Piece Hall;

· Halifax First and debates about the Council’s future office requirements;

· The updated implementation plans for our shared ‘Fresh Start’ programme;

· The work of the economic task force.

I am sure that other Cabinet colleagues will report on these areas of work in more detail.

Councillor Raistrick asked if Party Group Leaders had had any discussions regarding any major changes to Council Tax.  Councillor Swift responded that there was to be a meeting of all Party Group Leaders to address the pressures faced and the background to the forthcoming budget process.

Councillor McAllister asked if all Council representatives on Joint Authorities could be required to keep Ward Councillors up to date on issues affecting their ward in advance of any consultation process.  Councillor Swift advised that he would ask the Governance and Business Committee to look into this.



(ii)
Performance and Resources

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows: 

Democratic Services

Members will be aware of the relocation of Democratic Services to the Town Hall.  It implements one of the recommendations contained in the review of Democratic Services.  Could I encourage all members to participate in the forthcoming all member seminar on 12th October as your views are vital to inform the remainder of the review process.

Human Resources

The current HR structure was implemented three years ago. We have now commenced a major review of the HR to take into account the radical changes afoot in the Council, Academy introduction in Calderdale Schools, the roll out of the new HR system and replacing paper HR processes with electronic ones. This restructure - necessary to ensure that we continue to have a prudent, robust, proactive and fit for purpose HR function - should be implemented by 1 April 2012.

 

This year 92 Calderdale MBC employees have taken voluntarily redundancy. HR were determined to offer the best possible support to enable them to achieve their aspirations – whether alternative employment, retraining, setting up in business or contented retirement. We offered a range of government funded retraining opportunities, with 21 staff receiving this at Calderdale College. Everyone was offered outsourcing support, access to an advice phone / email / text line, retirement planning seminars etc. We received feedback that this support was very well received and of practical help.

 

In the conversion from Maintained School to Academy status, HR has been able to maintain the existing business in all of the new academies. Setting up an academy for HR purposes is quite complex, e.g. they need to be set up as individual businesses for tax purposes. This has generated a lot of work for HR, which has been successfully completed whilst delivering a seamless service. We are determined to do everything possible to retain this business thereby saving Council HR jobs.

 

The Council’s staff survey achieved a 50% response rate - the highest level yet. To capitalise on the feedback received, HR have led on developing Staff Survey Action plans for each Directorate which are on track for full implementation. Preparation is now underway for the 2011 Staff Survey which will go live over the period 7-18 November.


Finance 

The Medium Term Financial Strategy is due to be considered by full Council tonight (6 October). It identifies a range of major service and funding changes affecting local government in the coming years and the likely need for further budget savings of £4.1m in 2013/14, rising to £13.7m in 2014/15.

External Audit has issued a very positive report arising from their audit of the Council’s Accounts for 2010/11. Their Annual Report to those Charged with Governance was well received by Audit Committee on 26 September.

A report on progress with implementing Budget Savings was considered by Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel at the beginning of September. It was pleasing to see good progress being made on delivering agreed budget savings not just within Chief Executive’s Directorate but across the Council as a whole.

Business Change & Performance Management Service
The Council wide review of Admin and Support is progressing well. The first phase, covering the support work, includes formal staff consultation, with many individual and group sessions having taken place, and concludes on the 20th of October. 

Staff from BC&PM has been working closely with colleagues in Economy and Environment, Leeds City Region and other partners on developing a Regional Digital Infrastructure Plan and a Local Broadband Plan. Both initiatives aim to provide super fast broadband services (above 20mbs) to 90% of premises (Business & Residential) within Calderdale and at least 2mbs to all other premises. 

The second phase of the Child Care system (CASS) which is being developed internally is almost complete and is due to be rolled out to all locality teams during October. 

Strategies for the introduction of Virtual Desktops to Calderdale are currently being developed. This will potentially provide access to Calderdale systems, securely from any device at any location, extend the useful life of PCs and laptops and reduce operating costs.
Councillor Raistrick asked if Human Resources charged for providing HR systems for Academies, In response, Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell confirmed that a charge was made for services provided to Academies.

(iii) 
Economy and Environment

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Since the last meeting, I have worked hard, with staff throughout Economy and Environment, to make progress across the range of key issues affecting the directorate, for example:

Northgate House, the council’s office accommodation needs and the
development of an Asset and Facilities Management strategy; 
Regional and local transport planning, with particular reference to the
Caldervale rail line, the third platform at Halifax station and the protection of
Local bus services;
Preparation of the Local Development Framework, the local Housing Needs
strategy and a new approach to conservation work;

Providing more affordable homes and cutting the number of empty
properties across the borough;
The Piece Hall project;
A future vision for Todmorden, with particular emphasis on the Bramsche
Square and the former Rose Street health centre;
Speeding up the planning application process and strengthening
enforcement; 
· pushing through a major road works programme; 
· starting the Halifax town-centre parking survey; 
· wherever possible, through the economic task force, supporting local
business and improving engagement with local companies;
Beginning the search for a new strategy for our markets service;
Seeking further ways to improve waste collection and local recycling rates;
Pressing ahead with the Ridings and Mixenden Centre projects in North
Halifax;
 
  
Re-structuring the directorate itself and delivering on the savings targets in
   
  
the Council’s 2010/11 budget.

Councillor Raistrick asked if the Caldervale Line had been included in the bid for funding for the Northern Hub, In response, Councillor Collins advised that work on the Northern Hub was ongoing, and he would look into this issue.

Councillor Mrs Carter asked what was being done to protect rural bus services? In response, Councillor Collins advised that work was ongoing with West Yorkshire Metro taking steps forward to protect rural bus services.  Routes had been opened between, Rastrick – Elland – Brighouse.  Dial a bus scheme was being looked into, and also a route between Hebden Bridge – Huddersfield.  

Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith, raised concerns on dog fouling, this was a serious problem, In response, Councillor Collins said he agreed that this issue needed addressing.

Councillor Winterburn asked what assurance could be given to raise the issue of a station at Elland and Hipperholme as part of the Caldervale Line, In response, Councillor Collins agreed to pursue this with officers.

Councillor Taylor asked how many people visited the archives. In response, Councillor Collins advised that numbers were disappointing, however, the Council was committed to maintaining an archive service in Calderdale if at all possible.

Councillor Thornber asked that in relation to planning application enforcement, was there another way to deal with minor enforcement issues so that staff could concentrate on the major issues? Councillor Collins agreed there were concerns with this issue, and the Council needed to look carefully at how the resources were utilised.



(iv)
Education and Lifelong Learning 

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
ATTENDANCE AT REGULAR MEETINGS:

Weekly with the Children & Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. This includes my specific portfolio of Education & Lifelong Learning.
Attending meetings at least fortnightly with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues.
Weekly  ‘informal cabinet meetings’ to bring up to date cabinet members on portfolio matters - discuss these and obtain their views. Participate in similar sessions in relation to the other portfolio matters.
Attending Children and Young People Scrutiny committee on an informal basis to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate. Schools Forum in my capacity as a Primary School Governor but also useful with my Cabinet ‘hat’ on to listen, comment and contribute as and when appropriate.

Children & Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress is being made. Where not, seeking reasons and solutions.
CURRENT PROJECTS

CYP Organisation Structure:
In the context of budget reductions, more efficient delivery and improved levels of effectiveness, we are in the process of reviewing the management and structure of this directorate and significant proposals are close to completion.
Secondary Review: Reviewing the original report in the light of national and local changes and modifying the recommendations accordingly. One key issue, which will have a significant knock-on effect in terms of what we can do elsewhere, is the negotiations over the need to purchase the land and buildings at St Catherine’s.
The Review has now been to Scrutiny and will go to Cabinet in October.

Academy Review: 

Keeping in touch with the ongoing developments both nationally and locally.
Through the department, advising and helping schools who are considering converting.
As part of an overall objective to retain the good supportive relationship with have with all schools, we are reviewing services offered / provided.
Reviewing and developing a package of ‘Traded Services’ for all schools in Calderdale but putting this into the context of the Academy / LA school mix.
Special Educational Needs
We are reviewing the current process and the service delivered to schools, not least in the context of overall budget reductions.
Capital Investment and Funding
We are applying for new-build capital for two secondary schools.
Councillor Beal raised a concern in relation to the Secondary School Review, and the needs of Rastrick High School which should also be listed as a priority due to inadequate facilities for teaching physically impaired pupils. In response, Councillor Evans advised that a number of projects had been put forward; the whole situation has been reviewed to look at where the best return would be.  There was concern relating to places for the 14-16 years age group in the North Halifax area. 
Councillor Collins advised that initially the Government had given a clear indication that they would fund purchasing the land and buildings at St Catherine’s, this had not come to fruition, and therefore, the Council were now left with the problem of finding the money.  The Diocese of Leeds maybe interested in selling the land.  This was a very difficult situation, and it was essential to meet the needs of the community.

Councillor Raistrick raised a concern relating to buying St Catherine’s School and the land, what would the total cost be? In response, Councillor Evans advised that it was difficult to say at the moment what the full costing would be and that negotiations were ongoing.

Councillor Ford asked what number of extra district children there were in Calderdale, In response, Councillor Evans said he could not confirm the numbers, but would look into this and provide  the information.  Councillor Ford also stressed that when St Catherine’s was developed 85% of the cost was borne by the Council, it was important to know if the Council would be paying for the land and the buildings, as it was fundamentally wrong for the Council to pay twice for the land. In response Councillor Evans advised that the Council would be buying the land and buildings as seen and there may be some issue regarding refurbishment.

Councillor Blagbrough advised that there had been poor communication with schools that were less likely to receive funding, schools should be made aware. In response, Councillor Evans recognised that communication was important; the Head of Service had contacted the relevant schools involved.

Councillor Mrs Carter stressed the importance of the role of Ward Councillors and for them to be kept informed of any developments in relation to St Catherine’s School. In response, Councillor Evans gave assurances that there was opportunity to comment as the items did go to the Children and Young People Services Scrutiny Panel.


(v)
Adults, Health and Social Care 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Review of Intermediate Tier Care Services-Following detailed consultation on reviewing these services by NHS Calderdale and the Council, a proposal for an integrated care service with the NHS was discussed by Cabinet on the 30th August. 

It was agreed to establish, initially on a trial basis from November, an integrated Single Point of Access via our successful Gateway to Care contact centre. This will include at least one clinical nursing post, providing a consistency of process across all intermediate health and social care services.

It was also agreed to carry out staff consultation and detailed design work on working up proposals to bring back to a future Cabinet, via the AHSC Scrutiny Panel for an integrated service with our NHS partners. I attended one of the two initial consultation meetings with staff to get an early feedback of their views.

Director of Adults, Health & Social Care - As Members will be aware, Sue Ross was appointed as Interim Director of AHSC in August, spending 3/4 days per week in Calderdale, until a new Director is in place. On September 8th a new Director, Beverley Maybury was appointed following an intensive selection process. I am delighted to be currently working with Sue, and look forward to Bev joining us in December.

I recently made a follow up visit to our Learning Disability Day Care Centre at Shannon Road, Raistrick following its opening during June. This followed the decision to close the centres at Hipperholme and Clay House, and this move was managed earlier than expected due to the hard work of the dedicated staff involved and the wonderful co-operation of parents and carers.  I was very impressed with what I saw on my visit, and heard how things were going really well at this early stage since the opening.

As discussed by Cabinet in July, we are working with other local authorities as a consortium in the COMPASS tendering process for the Asylum Seekers Contact. A tender bid has now been submitted to the UK Border Agency and we expect to know the results of the tendering process by the end of this year. I also have attended my first meeting of the Local Authority Commission on Asylum and Migration, (LACAM,) in Leeds with other Yorkshire Councillors, and found it interesting although quite complex.  The agenda did include an update on the COMPASS bid.

The latest Safeguarding Adults Board meeting discussed in some detail a draft of the Calderdale Safeguarding Adults Annual Report which is to go to AHSC Scrutiny Panel in early November 

There have been a couple of Disability Partnership- Calderdale meetings held since my last report. They always have full and interesting meetings, and the Partnership continues to work hard to secure improvements in services and access for those people with a disability, and improving awareness and understanding of a person with a disability with the general public. One of the latest initiatives the Partnership is working on is with Parkinson Lane Community School on a pilot project on assistance dog’s awareness, which is hoped will roll out to other schools.

The Calderdale Partnership Board over the last year has seen an increase in people with learning disabilities attending. The last meeting piloted a new more accessible format for their meetings in order to encourage more attendance from member organisations to widen partnership involvement.

The annual Adults Social Care Awards Ceremony attended by the Mayor and Deputy Leader was held at the Halifax Minster on Sept 22nd with a good attendance.  Each year the ceremony pays tribute to the success of individuals, teams and organisations working in health and social care across Calderdale. The occasion marks the achievement of our social care workforce and represents those who provide a wide range of services to many local people. I earlier took part in a panel to select the winners of the “accolades” awards section, to honour those who had made a special contribution towards the quality of care provision locally.

Later that same day, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust also held their Health Fair and AGM at the Huddersfield Royal Infirmary. I found a showing of a DVD during the AGM outlining the highlights of the 2010/11 Annual Report extremely well done. It gave a real insight into how the Trust’s £305 million budget last year was spent.

In response, to a question by Councillor Mrs Carter Councillor Metcalfe advised that the Asylum Seekers contract had been very successful over the last 10 years and worked very well. It was valued by the service and providers, and brought together links with Asylum Seekers; staffing and overhead costs were included in the tendering process.

(vi)
Safer and Stronger Communities 
Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Safer and Stronger Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Key Headlines from the Directorate 

· Consulting on our services- We are currently undertaking some important consultation work in the Borough. Firstly, in relation to the Piece Hall development, we are receiving a big response and tomorrow was the last day to return the questionnaire. A key meeting with the Heritage Lottery Fund takes place next week and I would urge everyone to support and get behind the project which is of critical importance for the project to succeed. We are also undertaking a consultation on our library service which is one of many difficult decisions we need to make to deliver our savings. We will report our findings and proposals later this year. 

· Clean and safe streets - It is clearly established that community safety is one of the most important priorities for local people in Calderdale. Community safety is not just the role of the Police, the Council, housing providers and the voluntary sector also has a critical role to play. The Chief Constable for West Yorkshire visited the Borough in late August, and was impressed to see the neighbourhood working in place and partnership work. I am delighted to see the difference our co-located Anti-Social Behaviour Team is making which is now backed up by firm evidence. The latest police survey shows 41.3% of people happy with how we are dealing with anti-social behaviour in the Borough compared to 29.6% in April 2009. We are working to improve this further through early intervention and prompt enforcement. We have also seen an 18.8% reduction in crimes of burglary and theft so far this year compared to last, a reduction of 294 crimes, which makes a real difference to people’s lives. 

· Changes in the Revenues and Benefits system – We are seeing a sustained increased in demand for benefit assessment at a time when the system is going through significant change. We have delivered our transformation programme saving £300k whilst managing this increased workload. We are working on further improvements to our systems and have achieved some excellent results in tackling fraud which have been publicised in the local media. Scrutiny will be examining the implications of the changes, the move to Universal Credit and the localisation of Council Tax Benefit later in the year. 

· Calderdale’s lead role on localism and working with the voluntary sector- Calderdale’s reputation for innovation and collaboration with the voluntary sector continues to grow. The Leader recently spoke at a national conference run by Locality in London on our asset transfer work. The Chief Executive of Locality who organised the conference sent a message nationally afterwards stating “Calderdale Council, has shown that even in a time of huge financial pressure on local authorities, it is possible for a council to develop a forward transformative agenda with its local community, through programmes of asset transfer, investment in social enterprise, and service co-design. A huge embarrassment to all those slash-and-burn authorities.”

Councillor Mrs Nash assured Members that their concerns regarding being informed and involved in any Ward issues had been taken on board and would be acted upon in the future. 


Jerusalem Farm had opened on 5th October 2011; the barn had received a Government Grant, and provided holiday accommodation for young people and families with disabilities.


Councillor Peel stressed his concern at the figures highlighted in the report in relation to 18.8% reduction in crimes of burglary and theft, the snapshot figures do not give an overall picture, In response, Councillor Nash confirmed that she would provide the West Yorkshire figures of all crime reduction numbers which highlighted the success of community policing.


Councillor Mrs Carter wished to thank everyone who had participated in the Yorkshire in Bloom event and congratulated all who had taken part, the awards received included; Millbank – Gold; Woolshops – Gold; the Halifax entry had received the environment award, and Luddenden had received the Gold award in Britain in Bloom Category.  Could Councillor Mrs Nash give assurances that the vacancy management in the Safer, Cleaner, Greener team would not impact on the litter collection and the work carried out in parks and gardens, In response, Councillor Mrs Nash gave her assurance that services would not be affected.

(v)
Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services
Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:


There are two particularly significant developments to focus on.

Firstly, the number of children in our care has increased by almost 20% in the last year, and now stands at 350. This of course has dramatic financial implications for the Council, and is the reason why the first budget monitor suggests that the directorate is going to overspend by £1.5m in the current year. But it reflects too the continuing work that has been needed to catch up with and address the problems in our social care system; and most importantly, the risks and uncertainties that some of our most vulnerable children are exposed to.

In response, we are working hard to make sure that the cost of placements are challenged – for example, through the joint work across West Yorkshire to get better value for money from external placements; to ensure that each placement is appropriate and necessary; and to have a good system for reviewing the care offered to each young person regularly, so that they do not stay in an expensive placement for longer than necessary. But equally, in doing this, it is an absolute priority to make sure that a justifiable concern over costs never encourages us to compromise on the fundamental safety of the children and young people that we have an obligation to protect.

The second development has been the preparation for, and then participation in, the peer review. This has been an important step in assessing the progress we have made since the problems identified in 2009. This report has had to be produced before we have had the final feedback from the review, but I can report that it has been an extremely rigorous and challenging process, which I know will have been enormously important in telling us just how our child care practices and systems stand up against the best practice elsewhere.

Briefly, other key activities since the last Council meeting include:-

· The review of special guardianship, fostering and adoption allowances, which provides a better framework for encouraging alternatives to residential care placements;

· Preparation work on a new strategy for placements, which we expect to be bringing to cabinet for approval in October;

· Contributing to the review of youth work that is being led by scrutiny, including two recent visits to youth facilities in Park ward.


Councillor M Swift stressed the importance to look closer involvement as the Corporate Parent; Council hasn’t put enough funding into children social care.  Perhaps look at holding an All Member Seminar to create more awareness of the Corporate Parent role.

Councillor Hardy expressed his concern in relation to Looked After Children and the indication from the 1st budget monitor report that the service was showing an overspend.  This was because of outside placements.  If necessary could Cabinet look closely to assist in balancing this budget and find the funding where necessary?  In response, Councillor M K Swift confirmed that this would be looked at as part of the budget process.

61 QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES 

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees. 
